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          PAPER A 

ELY DIOCESAN SYNOD 
 
Minutes of a Meeting of the Ely Diocesan Synod held by video conference on Wednesday 13 March 
2021 
 
Revd Canon Alison Myers, Chair of the House of Clergy, in the Chair 
 
The meeting opened with worship led by the Bishop of Huntingdon 
 
1. Apologies for Absence received  House of Clergy 12        House of Laity 7 
 
2. The Minutes of Diocesan Synod held on 8 December 2020 were agreed as accurate and 
signed by the Chair, Revd Canon Alison Myers.   
 
There were no Matters Arising  
 
Question raised under Standing Order 86 by Revd Nicki Mann, Bishops Adviser on Black, Asian and 
Minority Ethnic (BAME), relating to BAME representation on Diocesan committees.  The Diocesan 
Secretary committed to working with Revd Mann to research representation across the Diocese, to 
examine best practice in other Dioceses and to establish what might be wanted across the Diocese.  
It was also agreed to investigate matters of gender balance and disability during the same process. 
 
Following a request from the Revd David Cleugh, the Diocesan Secretary agreed to bring to the 
Diocesan Safeguarding Liaison Group (DSLG) a request that Safeguarding should be a standing item 
on each Bishop’s Council agenda, which would then be reported through to Synod in the Bishop’s 
Council update.  This would be in addition to the Annual Report from the Diocesan Safeguarding 
Adviser and the Independent Chair of the DSLG. 
 
There were no questions to the Diocesan Secretary on his report from Bishop’s Council (27 January 
2021). 
 
The Bishop of Ely delivered his Presidential Address, attached. 
 
Clergy Covenant for Wellbeing: The Chair read the following text to Synod -  
“At the Group of Sessions of the General Synod held in Westminster in February 2020, the Clergy 
Covenant for Wellbeing Act of Synod 2020 was formally affirmed and proclaimed as an Act of Synod 
and Act of Synod is the embodiment of the will or opinion of the Church of England as expressed by 
the whole body of the General Synod.  The clergy Covenant for Wellbeing Act of Synod 2020 
contains a commitment to promote the welfare of the clergy and their households and an 
undertaking to coordinate and improve the church’s approach to clergy care and wellbeing so that 
ordained ministers flourish in their service of the mission of God within and beyond the church” 
 
This was followed by a slide presentation by Canon Janet Perrett and the Ven Dr Alex Hughes – 
slides attached. 
 
A Working Group is to be created to produce a recommended integrated approach across the 
Diocese of Ely, to encompass ordained clergy and lay ministers, full-time, part-time and self-
supporting.  It was agreed that communication is needed across parishes to identify concerns and 
problems, to make recommendations, to clarify professional and working standards and to 
encourage support from PCCs, churchwardens and all parishioners, including non-churchgoers.  The 
aim is for this Diocesan Working Group to produce and regularly review clear guidelines for all 
matters relating to clergy working, clergy wellbeing and parish working relationships.  
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Motion:  “This Synod affirms and adopts the Clergy Covenant for Wellbeing Act of Synod 2020; 
commits the Diocese of Ely, through its senior staff and institutions, to implement the Covenant 
and the associated shared commitments as an integral part of all aspects of diocesan work; 
 
Proposed by Canon Janet Perrett  Seconded:  Ven Dr Alex Hughes 
Motion carried with 2 abstentions (Revd Dr Robert Mackley and Mr David Peet). No objections 
 
 
This Synod asks the Bishop’s Council to bring back to this Synod by the end of 2021: 
a. proposals for implementation of the Covenant at a diocesan level; and 
b. proposals for how the Covenant should be taken to deaneries and parishes. 
 
Proposed by Canon Janet Perrett  Seconded:  Ven Dr Alex Hughes 
Motion carried with 2 abstentions (Revd Dr Robert Mackley and Revd Ian Brennand). No objections 
 
 
Canon Simon Kershaw, Chair of the House of Laity, in the Chair 
 
Geoffrey Hunter, Head of Church Buildings and Pastoral Department, gave a slide presentation to 
update Synod on the ReachEly project – slides attached 
The ReachEly project was initiated following the Taylor Review which focussed on how the future 
of church buildings might be dependent on their interaction with their local communities, and how 
involved the local communities are in the management and funding of their local church. Following 
the distribution of an electronic survey, 259 churches have contributed (56 partially complete).  
Key messages for delivery back to Deaneries and parishes were that incomplete responses 
(electronic or otherwise) were perfectly acceptable, that the purpose of the project is to gather 
crucial local knowledge for long-term use and to complement existing disparate databases.  Once 
the survey is completed, each church will receive a copy of their contribution. 
 

www.ReachEly.org      www.elydiocese.org/reach-ely/ 

Formal thanks were noted to the Church Buildings and Pastoral Department and to Judge Business 
School for the implementation of the project. 
 
Deanery Development Plans:  The Ven Hugh McCurdy and the Ven Dr Alex Hughes 
 
Following the 2015 launch of the Diocese’s Strategy Ely2025, the Archdeacon of Huntingdon and 
Wisbeach introduced his presentation (attached) Living Ely2025 relating to life in the parishes post 
Covid-19. He outlined and emphasised the opportunity to review and reshape the parishes and the 
Diocese over the next five years using the proposed Deanery Development Plans. 
 
Discussion in breakout rooms focussed on “What are the things that have happened this year that 
you wish to take forward?” 
 
The Archdeacon of Cambridge updated Synod on current progress and next steps - see slide 
presentation.  Material will be distributed in a published form in early summer. 
 
Business of the Ely Diocesan Board of Finance (EDBF):  the Revd Canon Brian Atling (BA), Chair of 
the EDBF, opened his presentation by thanking all the parishes who had managed to pay their 
Ministry Share.  94% of 2020 Ministry Share had been achieved, which was unanticipated.  2021 is 
expected to be a further difficult year financially.  He stressed that clergy numbers will be 
maintained at 104. 
 
A slightly reduced deficit at year-end 2020 is expected.  The 2020 annual audit continues through 
March 2021.  Investment income was reduced through 2020 with a number of companies not paying 

http://www.reachely.org/
http://www.elydiocese.org/reach-ely/
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dividends.  The Diocese’s investment managers, particularly CCLA, have worked hard through the 
year.  
 
Analysis has shown that Parishes who hold membership of the national Parish Giving Scheme 
(PGS), where the Diocese of Ely currently outperforms national growth in all areas, are clearly 
assisted with budgeting and consequently the payment of Ministry Share.  Regular, known income 
from donors, together with early automatic recovery of Gift Aid, has supported Ministry Share 
payments, with the option for donors to uplift their gifts on an annual basis or make one-off 
donations. From early 2021 it has been possible to register for and to manage PGS online. 
 
Breakout discussion was encouraged to consider PGS and Synod members were invited to suggest 
how the Diocese might recommend PGS further and encourage greater take-up. 
 
There was a brief update on Diocesan Synod and General Synod Elections.  The Bishop of Ely has, 
in the elections for Diocesan Synod, invited Rural Deans to be Presiding Officers for the House of 
Laity and Deanery Lay Chairs to be Presiding Officers for the House of Clergy should elections 
require a vote where there are more nominations than there is availability of places. It is planned 
that both elections will be operated as digitally and electronically as possible.  Plans for hustings, if 
required, will be made in the summer. 
 
There being no further business, the Bishop of Ely closed proceedings with prayer at 12.52pm. 
 
 
The next meeting of Diocesan Synod will be held by video conference on Wednesday 16 June 2021 
starting at 6.30pm. 
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Presidential Address, Diocesan Synod March 13th 2021 

I have recently been reflecting on Philippians 4.4-9. Let me read it to you. 

“Rejoice in the Lord always; again I will say, Rejoice. Let your gentleness be known to everyone. The Lord is near. 
Do not worry about anything, but in everything by prayer and supplication with thanksgiving let your requests 
be made known to God. And the peace of God, which surpasses all understanding, will guard your hearts and 
your minds in Christ Jesus. Finally, beloved, whatever is true, whatever is honourable, whatever is just, whatever 
is pure, whatever is pleasing, whatever is commendable, if there is any excellence and if there is anything worthy 
of praise, think about these things. Keep on doing the things that you have learned and received and heard and 
seen in me, and the God of peace will be with you”. 

Some of you already know that when I first became a bishop in 2006 my only role description was to wake up 
every morning and be joyful in the Lord. It is quite something to tell people to rejoice during a pandemic which 
has caused so much death and despondency. What is there to rejoice over when clergy colleagues are reporting 
being exhausted? Surely it is only natural to be anxious about the future, especially if you are natural 
catastrophist like me? We are focusing today on clergy well-being and the importance of deanery development 
plans. Well-being has been impaired for many people during lockdown, particularly for extroverts who have 
been starved of the energy that varied company brings. The very thought of deanery planning conjures fears of 
swingeing cuts. 

Yet again, I say rejoice. Joy is not about human contentment or ease. It is a characteristic of those who are 
assured that they live within the grace of Jesus Christ. The pandemic is terrible and its legacy will be with us for 
years to come, not least its lasting impact on mental health and on the choices facing governments in an 
extended economic crisis. However, overall the changes and griefs that we are enduring now are not worse than 
was experienced during the last war in this country. Humanity faces far worse challenges in the future if we 
don’t address the causes of climate change. The Philippians themselves were facing varying levels of 
persecution; and yet Paul tells them not to worry about anything because the Lord is near. The peace of God 
will protect them like a guard standing sentry. 

The peace and gentle forbearance called for are communal as well as personal. I want us to bear this in mind as 
we engage with the Living in Love and Faith materials in the coming months. We had an excellent study day 
about it on 3rd March which many of you attended. I have never known a study day so well-attended all day. I 
think 195 people signed up. I made it clear then and repeat here that people are invited to participate but in no 
way obliged to do so if it does not feel safe or right. We are in the process of identifying an LLF Advocate who 
will be encouraging conversation in every context and also some LLF chaplains from across the church’s 
traditions to whom people will be able to speak freely and also from whom support can be sought. We are not 
under undue time pressure and have until the end of the year to learn from one another about our faith and 
our identity. What we have to say as a diocese will be fed back to the LLF panel chaired by the Bishop of London 
for their consideration during 2022. 

As a natural worrier, I am challenged by the call not to fear. Does this mean that in the scale of things we 
shouldn’t be bothering about ministerial well-being? By no means. I want us to mainstream proper care of the 
clergy and other ministers which goes beyond patching people up when life hits the buffers. If our strategy 
proclaims our desire to be fully alive and to be visible and generous, then we need our pastors to be as well as 
they can be in themselves and to know that the carers are cared for. Bishop Dagmar and I are very conscious of 
our role as pastor to the pastors and share this responsibility with the archdeacons, with rural deans, the warden 
of readers and all of you. A commitment to well-being means ensuring decent housing for the clergy we house 
and in many other practical ways. However, as we all make sacrifices in ministry and meet fresh challenges daily, 
well-being is not limited to good occupational health. It is lived out in having the structures and policies which 
enable people to flourish It is rooted in prayer and vocational response to the promises of Christ.  I recall from 
undertaking an eight-day Ignatian retreat that thinking and decision-making are profoundly affected by the 
discernment of spirits. The spirit of consolation draws us into praising God and being thankful; and draws us also 
deeper into communion with God and our neighbour. The spirit of desolation draws us away from God and 
community and into false human consolations. Living the spirit of consolation does not mean that we wear a 
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cheesy grin, or are at rest because we may be called to face profound challenge. But we do have peace and 
hope. True happiness hinges on holiness.  

We want to be known for our gentleness. This is both in our active demonstration of kindness but also in our 
gentle forbearance when we are the receiving end of Covid-fed anger or fear. Our gentleness needs to be as 
visible as our generosity. This gentleness is fundamental to well-being as we support the clergy and other 
ministers being gentle with themselves when some are driven to work too hard and not to pay enough attention 
to self-care. St Vincent de Paul applied the spiritual writings of St Francois de Sales to the practical and spiritual 
care of the poor. Many clergy have a punitive inner voice which tells them that nothing is ever good enough; yet 
de Sales wrote that people are only made whole by charity and not cruelty.  

When the credits rolled at the end of a Hollywood blockbuster about the life of Christ, they said not the end but 
the beginning. I look forward to our adopting the Covenant as only the end of the beginning, building on all the 
work done by Canon Sue Wyatt and those who have been working with her. We would not be at this point 
without Sue’s determined and sustained leadership. I ask that our thanks be minuted. 

The Philippians were also enjoined to live lives of prayer and thanksgiving. My hope is that we will approach our 
deanery planning in this way. I am really thankful that, while the going is tough, we are not looking at further 
cuts in stipendiary clergy numbers, although there could be creative opportunities to move some posts around. 
Our planning locally needs to be prayerful and thankful, thankful for all the good that there is and has been. An 
attitude of thankfulness will also look out for and praise the gifts of people who might offer themselves for the 
full gamut of ministries which we want to celebrate and grow locally. This thankful outlook could even make us 
more ambitious for the sharing of the gospel where we live, and this ambition can find its way into deanery 
development plans. Paul says that through the prism of what they had learned from him the Philippians were 
free to draw on any worthy and excellent idea coming from the wider community or culture which passes the 
test of the gospel. Our planning will draw on ideas and consultations which we may find challenging. We may 
need that gentle forbearance with each other. We want to encourage what is worthy of praise in our benefices 
and networks, identifying support for fresh expressions of church and mission in new settlements as well as for 
established and flourishing ministry.  

Just as we rejoice in God’s abundance even though we feel tested and tired, we look not only to the well-being 
of our clergy and lay ministers but to the future well-being of the church in this diocese. You will know the saying, 
‘Do not waste a good crisis’. There is truth in the saying, but you may have concerns about embarking on 
development planning just as we begin to emerge from lockdown. I want us to capture all that we have learned 
from our digital birth, and what we have learned afresh about pastoral care and mission being joined together. 
The pandemic has accelerated change across society and the church cannot escape the consequences for 
ourselves in weaning people away from worship at home to being in-person again and in keeping worship and 
learning going for those who as yet only know us online and may stay there. Our planning needs to be 
imaginative, flexible and responsive to the life we do not yet see clearly and may only glimpse so far. This all 
requires wisdom to inform our choices and to give us the courage to change. I would like you to listen to a hymn 
to which I have only recently been introduced. With a spring-tide Easter, we face the promise of renewed life 
and resurrection. It is by Natalie Sleeth: 

 

 

Hymn of Promise  
In the bulb there is a flower; in the seed, an apple tree; 
In cocoons, a hidden promise: butterflies will soon be free! 
In the cold and snow of winter there’s a spring that waits to be, 
Unrevealed until its season, something God alone can see. 
 
There’s a song in every silence, seeking word and melody; 
There’s a dawn in every darkness, bringing hope to you and me. 
From the past will come the future; what it holds, a mystery, 
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Unrevealed until its season, something God alone can see. 
 
In our end is our beginning; in our time, infinity; 
In our doubt there is believing; in our life, eternity, 
In our death, a resurrection; at the last, a victory, 
Unrevealed until its season, something God alone can see. 
 

We are drawn again and again into the mystery of God’s love and find and we can be surprised by joy. Joy and 
peace are heavenly graces to receive rather than virtues to adopt. The peace of God is unfathomable except to 
the eyes of the heart. It is the peace that stands guard over our hearts whatever we face with Christ behind, 
beside and before us. I pray for a season of refining and growing; but I rest in trusting the God who will show us 
what he wants us to see in God’s time. 

 

 


